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Board Meeting Minutes 
March 27, 2023, 1330 EDT 

 
BOARD MEMBERS 

Dave Nash Tim Byers Sal Nodjomian 

Mike Blount *Mario Burgos Mercedes Enrique 

Randy Gardner  *Mark Handley John Henderson 

Ed Jackson Jane Penny (v) Sally Riker 

Bob Schlesinger Todd Semonite *Joe Schroedel 

Ron Silva (v) Susan Thames *Dan Miller (v) 

*Cindy Lincicome *Rob Biedermann *J.R. Steele 

*Norm Campbell *Craig Crotteau  
*Non-voting 
(v) virtual attendance 
Not in attendance 

 
Dave Nash called the meeting to order and established a quorum.  He executed the agenda as written (Encl 1).  
Dave mentioned the action list that was put out after the January meeting (Encl 2) and that we are moving 
through the list well.  There is a meeting planned for April 17, 2:00 pm for the Foundation XC and finance staff to 
clearly define roles, responsibilities, and processes.  We are changing the process of disbursement, with the 
Society deciding where money is spent and reporting back.  We need to work on campaign plans for JETC.  Org 
chart has been established.  Need to work on fund rating which will come in time.  Planning for the Fundraising 
Reception has gone really well.   
 

Finance Report  
Ed Jackson gave a finance report (Encl 3).  Ed asked the board to provide feedback on how the information is 
presented to make it easier to digest.  SAME hired Dr. Taha Seid who will be the new Finance Controller (started 
April 3).  Ed covered the support request from the Society, the 2023 budget and statements as of Dec. 31, 2022, 
and investment results.  The Foundation provides an amount to the Society by October 15 and the Society 
provides impact information on March 31 from the previous year.   

• For We Must Go To Them Grant Support, the $43K is $18K rolled over from 2022 + $25K request in 
2023. 

• The Society will need to articulate the impact that the funds had on the program so that the 
Foundation is able to market this and bring in more money.  This needs to be measurable information 
which will take some time – they do not exist at this point. 

• We will codify a template for the Society to use for reporting.  

• Need to extract Post Fund information from Foundation revenue.  The Foundation itself has $1.1M, not 
$3.1M.    

• Pledges should be captured in accounts receivable.   

• Consider using a dashboard vs showing all the detailed information to the whole board. 

• Out of 11 Posts, there have only been 3 withdrawals – they are using it as a long-term investment.  The 
Society should develop some guidelines for Posts to ensure they are using the money for the purpose 
the money was raised.  

• Kentuckiana Post would like a presentation from a Foundation Board member about Post Funds. 
 

Marketing & Communications Plan Update 
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Sally gave an update on marketing & communications.  She is very happy with the final case statement, which 
required a lot of collaboration.  This is a living document that can be edited based on potential donors, more 
measurable data, etc….  It may be time to start thinking about potential benefits for donors at different levels.  
She showed the board a menu template that could be customized (Encl 4).   

• Need to ensure that the final template matches donor levels in the Stewardship Policy and that we are 
consistent with benefits. 

 

Operations Report 
Susan mentioned her work on the alumni database for LDP.  It is important to track the graduates for data and 
impact.  She plans to work on something similar for campers as well.  Right now, alumni are contacted annually 
to provide feedback.  Need to collect all of their stories.  The Stewardship Policy should be updated.  Instead of 
Sal or Dave Nash speaking at National events, we could have LDPers speak during general sessions.  

 
Society-Foundation Request for Funds Update 
Rob gave an update on the Society-Foundation request for funds.  Chronologically: 

• 31 March – Society will report to the Foundation, the impact of the funding made in the previous fiscal 
year (see draft 2022 report at Encl 5).  We have synched the request for resources with annual work 
plan development.  The Society has a Review & Ranking Committee that reviews requests and prioritizes 
them for input into the budget cycle. 

• 15 October – Foundation provides a number for funding for FY24.  That will be applied to the list of 
priorities and then direction given to the Society for the budget (presented in December). 

The vision is that we create a corpus and try to maintain it through this process so that it is not a guessing game.  
The Foundation Financial Framework allows for 50% of donations to go to the corpus.  

 
Fundraising Report 
Sal thanked everybody for their input on the case statement.  It is being put to use – Sal described his most 
current lead – Allegis Group.  They are a staffing agency to the A/E/C world and we have begun discussions with 
them.  Lessons learned – this takes time, be prepared to tailor what you are saying - there is a lot of listening 
involved.  Their decision-maker was their DEI Chair.  In collaboration with SAME staff, Sal created a menu of 
items and they are in the process of creating an MOU.  We will do an official “lessons learned” after this.  We 
have to do formal data collection to add to our story as we approach outside companies.  We can restrict funds 
and include that when we present the funding number to the Society.  Those funds will also be tracked through 
our financial system as restricted and reported on appropriately.  Sal made a request for additional fundraising 
support – from board members or volunteers.  Dave mentioned that we may want to grow the board to provide 
more support.         

• What is the strategy on campaigns?  We don’t have a formal 2023 campaign.  We believe we are now 
ready to approach companies external to SAME.  That doesn’t mean there won’t be a parallel individual 
campaign, but it won’t be the main effort.  We will still get the message out to internal companies via 
our annual events and marketing efforts.   

• Dave said our goal is to double our corpus.  $3.5M (total) for 2023. 

• Will we declare the end of the campaign from 2022?  Our YPs did not give much (number of donations).  
The success was due to Mercedes’ interpersonal connections through the $5K matching.  We will 
announce the amount raised for 2022 and then announce the new campaign at JETC.  

• Mario mentioned that he would once again provide the board challenge – he would prefer that every 
board member donates $166 vs a handful giving much more.  100% board donations is the goal. 

• Should we ask Posts for money?  Some Posts have lots of money that they are not using – could we not 
ask them to contribute every three years or so?  If Posts are going to raise money, we want them to use 
it for their local programs.  It is very important that the Society and the Foundation never appear to be 
competing with each other.  There were mixed feelings on this – it will be discussed further. 
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• Other ideas included different components of LDP to be offered as sponsorships – Mike Blount will 
develop this concept further.  We will get answers to these questions through our listening to what 
companies want. 

 

Foundation Fundraising Event 
Mike gave an overview of how we identified folks to connect with for the fundraising event.  The event seemed 
to be a success – Kathy will provide a consolidated spreadsheet with board feedback on the event and any leads 
they may have. 

 
New Business 
There was no new business to report. 
 
XD Comments 
Joe mentioned the importance of keeping an open dialogue between the Society and Foundation and the 
importance of reporting the impact of funding.  The Society XC approved the 2030 Strategic Plan Charter and 
will be asking for representation from the Foundation.  Finally, we can legally provide staff support and other 
resources as a gift to the Foundation – the benefit to the Foundation is that overhead is kept to a minimum and 
the charitable score is higher. 
 
President Comments 
The Society is ready to support the Foundation tonight and throughout the year.  We will be taking the case 
statement with us as we visit Posts.  We have members coming off of the Society Board who may be interested 
in supporting the Foundation.    
 
Next Board Meeting is at JETC: May 2, 1:00 – 3:00 pm CDT. 
       
       

 

 
         
RADM Dave Nash, P.E., F.SAME (Dist.), USN (Ret.) 
Chair, SAME Foundation  
 
 
Encl 1: Agenda 
Encl 2: Finance Report 
Encl 3: Corporate Partner Template 
Encl 4: Marketing Benefits Template 
Encl 5: 2022 Impact Report to Foundation 
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ENCLOSURE 1 
 

 AGENDA DISCUSSION LEAD 

1330 – 1335 Call to Order, Quorum Established, Pledge of 
Allegiance 

Dave Nash 

1335 – 1345 Finance Report (including procedures for corpus 
approach for generating annual disbursements) 

Ed Jackson/Tim Byers 

1345 – 1355 Marketing & Communications Plan Update Sally Riker/Jane Penny 

1355 – 1405 Operations Report 

• Stewardship Report (update from Strat Plan 
Meeting) 

Susan Thames 

1405 – 1415 Society – Foundation Request for Funds Update Rob Biedermann 

1415 – 1445 Fundraising Report 

• Campaign Plan update 

• Fund Rating update 

• Corporate Fundraising update 

Sal Nodjomian 

1445 – 1500 Foundation Fundraising Event Prep Mike Blount/Ed Jackson 

1500 – 1505 New Business All 

1505 – 1510 Summary & Close Dave Nash  
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ENCLOSURE 2 
 

Action items 
Complete case statement 
Sal committed to finalizing the case statement prior to the Foundation Fundraising event at Capital Week – 
March 27.  Board members were asked to provide final feedback by COB January 27. 
 
Finalize marketing and communications plan  
Sally and Jane will work with Frankie Hamme at the National Office to complete a marketing and 
communications plan in time to market the Foundation Fundraising Event.  An update will be provided at the 
March 27 Foundation Meeting. 
 
Ensure our internal processes of receiving, safeguarding, and dispersing are sound 
The Stewardship Committee (soon to be finalized) will work with Sai Newton-Tryer and other National staff to 
ensure processes are sound.  An update will be provided at the March 27 Foundation Meeting.  
 
Establish procedures for corpus approach for generating annual disbursements to SAME 
The Finance Committee will work on this action with and update provided at the March 27 Foundation Meeting. 
 
Change process for disbursement between Foundation and SAME 
To be proposed to SAME leadership at the NLT call on February 22.  Dave and Tim will work with Rob 
Biedermann at the National Office to adjust the current procedure. 

o Foundation gives BOD amount of funds that can be provided without diminishing the Foundation Corpus 
o BOD funds programs that support SAME strategic Plan and stated purpose of the Foundation. 
o At the end of the funded year, SAME quantifies results of using funds provided to the Foundation. 
o Foundation uses results in marketing and communications work. 
 

Create process and plans for future campaign plans 
The Fundraising Committee will work on this action in conjunction with Josh Graham from LDP.  Update will be 
provided at the March 27 Foundation Meeting. 
 
Finalize committees for 2023 
Tim Byers is currently working on assignments.  Board members should provide their preferences to Dave, Tim, 
or Kathy before January 30.  Those who do not provide input, to include planned actions in the position, will be 
assigned to open positions. 
 
Work on fund rating 
The Fundraising Committee will continue to work on our fund rating across major rating sites. 
 
Capital Week reception – identify prospects 
Ed and Mike have scheduled a meeting with National Staff for February 8 to discuss the event.  All Board 
members should be identifying prospects.  This action item will be a Board-wide effort. 
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                                        2

      

                                 

                    

                         

                                

                                                               
                                                                  
                                                                 
                                           



7 
 

 

 

                                        

                                                       

                                 

  a onal  eadership  evelopment  rogram $ 25,000 $ 25,000

2 STEM  amp Mentor  rogram $25,000 $25,000

                    rant Support $ 3,000 $32,000

 STEM  amp Tui on Support $ 5,000 $0

                     

                                                                                            
                                               

3

                                         

                                            



8 
 

 

 
 

  

                                        

                                       

                                                                   

                                                                        

                                                                         

                                                                            

                                                                      

                                                                           

                                                                    

                                                                             

                                                                          

                                                                       

                                                                        

                                     

5

                                         

                                    



9 
 

ENCLOSURE 4 
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ENCLOSURE 5 
 

Leader Development Program 2022 
 

During 2022 several milestones took place for the Leader Development Program (LDP). 

At SAME’s Joint Engineer Training  onference (JET ) in 2022, the Society witnessed the graduation of the first 

three cohorts of 57 students with 55 in attendance, and the inauguration of the 20 students of the new 2022-23 

LDP cohort. Having 55 trained leaders attend JETC demonstrated the value of being members of SAME, the 

comradery that comes from shared values and purpose, and the mutual support which results in these 

graduates forming a strong core of future Society, Industry and Government leaders positioned to greatly 

benefit the A/E/C community. At the time of this report, we just finalized the list of 20 students for the 2023-

2024 LDP cohort, committed to participate in the intense one-year program focusing on three main themes: 

Know Your Self, Know Your Team, and Know Your Future.   

 

The basic structure of the program consists of professionally facilitated sessions on self-awareness and 

emotional intelligence held at JETC. In the succeeding months the class attends monthly webinars, meets with a 

mentor, reads three books with monthly book sessions, and conducts a research project that provides impact to 

the Society or supports efforts of the 2025 Strategic Plan. Each participant puts in approximately 120 hours 

during the year. Prior to graduation, the cohort receives some final training on coaching as a leadership skill and 

each participant is afforded the opportunity to provide feedback on the program as a whole. All cohorts today 

have followed a similar curriculum, albeit slightly adjusted during the pandemic. Graduation of the 2022-2023 

Class is scheduled for May 4 at 8:30 a.m. during the JETC General Session in San Antonio, Texas.    

Each participant is tasked with a Utilization Project Implementation Capstone assignment. The only requirement 

for the project is that it positively impact the Society. The projects ultimately give an opportunity for each 

participant to exercise the leadership skills they have mastered through the program, while providing them with 

an opportunity to give back to SAME and the Foundation that sponsored them through the program.  UPIC 

assignments have made significant, measurable impacts on industry-government engagement, STEM, Resilience, 

Leader Development, and Service Member Transition/Engagement. Several projects developed by one cohort 

have been advanced by students from cohorts that follow from year to year. For example, the Guided Pathway 

project initiated by Arpan Patel in 2021 was picked up by the 2022-23 team of Cameron Bowsky, Anne 

MacMillan, and Brittany Schultze who worked with the SAME staff to automate the process of tracking young 

members transitioning from college member to young professionals in the new SAME Enterprise Management 

System (EMS).  

TJ Fakler, Kevin Remley, and Colleen Rust, students from the class of 2021, set out to support American Indian 

and Alaska Native youth through engagement in STEM activities and outreach in their communities. Their UPIC 

was so successful that the scope was later expanded through the award of a $62,000 grant from the United 

Engineering Foundation for calendar year 2022. Lori Kropidlowski, class of 2021-22, developed a STEM camp 

with the Ahtna Native Corporation, which brought high school students and chaperones into Anchorage. We 

Must Go To Them also received funding from the SAME Foundation and is covered in another report. All of 

I decided to join the LDP program because I was looking for 

kind of a Master’s Level leadership training. 

--LCDR Sam Lee, Class of 2019-2020 
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these efforts were made possible by leaders completing their UPIC, which now boasts 32 successful projects 

since 2021, with 12 more in the works. 

Past LDP participants can be found throughout the Society, from Post Presidents to the SAME Board of Direction 

to COI Chairs. LDP Graduates Lt Col Craig Bryant, Capt Arpan Patel, CMSgt Adam Boubede are directors; Lt Kevin 

Remley is the USPHS liaison officer; and Pam Little is the Southeast Regional Vice President. There are also LDP 

alumni on the SAME Board of  irection Ballot for Elected  irector positions…incredible!!  Another     graduate, 

Zakary Payne, has been part of the COI leadership team since completing the program and is currently serving as 

the Post President for the San Antonio Post. Zakary followed in the footsteps of Joshua Graham, a current LDP 

student, who is poised to become the K12 STEM Outreach COI Chairperson and an inductee into the 2023 

Academy of Fellows. Albuquerque Post President and LDP Task Force member, Colleen Rust, is just another 

example of LDP graduates giving back by engaging in the Society in meaningful ways. A common statement from 

LDP alumni is that they never would have taken on important Post and national SAME roles without the 

confidence they developed through the LDP program.  The LD COI and LDP Task Force are also benefiting 

significantly from the LDP alumni with no less than eight members actively engaged in COI/Task Force activities.   

But it doesn’t end there,     alumni are supporting the start-up of the 2023 Texas Region LDP and a new 

program is also being planned by LDP alumni at the Atlanta Post. Finally, members are also being promoted 

within the industry with one former student being named President of their Company shortly after graduating 

from the LDP.   

 

  

I learned that anybody, at even the lowest level of an 

organization, has opportunity to lead. 

—Taylor Chassaignac, Class of 2021-2022 
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We Must Go to Them: 

Developing a Toolkit for STEM Engagement to American Indian/ Alaska 

Native Communities 

 

The Society of American Military Engineers (SAME) sought funding to support pilot STEM outreach activities in 

four sites across the United States serving local American Indian/Alaska Native (AI/AN) communities. The outreach 

was led by local volunteer SAME Posts and members working in conjunction with their respective neighboring 

tribes and community partners. SAME members met with AI/AN community leaders to determine STEM needs in 

the community. From that initial community dialogue, the Post and community identified and conducted at least 

one outreach event customized for the community’s local cultures and priorities. The lessons learned from pilot 

outreach activities were aggregated into a Toolkit for STEM Engagement that SAME is promoting to other SAME 

Posts and members of the engineering outreach community at large. 

Research conducted by SAME in 2020-21 indicated that outreach needed to be brought to the local tribal 

community, hence the title We Must Go To Them. SAME also recognized that it was important to go to each 

community with an open mind and a listening attitude rather than coming in with a pre-made solution. 

The UEF funding allowed SAME to continue to explore how best to approach AI/AN STEM Outreach by putting 

research into practice at 4 locations across the United States: New Mexico, Alaska, Florida, and Oklahoma. 

A Cultural Advisory Panel was put together under the leadership of SAME member Shawna Newman 

(Chickasaw/Choctaw), President of the NDN Companies. The cultural awareness panelists included Larry Yazzie 

(Meskwaki/Dine), Jacqueline Melcher (Oglala Lakota Sioux and SAME member), September Myres (Shoshone-

Bannock Tribe and SAME member), Daniel Adam Warrior (Mvskoke Creek), Kayla DeVault Wendt 

(Anishinaabe/Shawnee and SAME member), and Kathryn Martin (Mentasta Tribe). Panelists were from different 

backgrounds to represent the diversity within Indigenous communities. The panelists discussed a variety of 

questions including how best to approach AI/AN communities. The recording of the panel can be found at 

https://youtu.be/YDgs3hf4Fng.  

The 4 teams conducted multiple outreach events across the country, each reflecting the desires of local AI/AN 

communities and organizations. 

 

Albuquerque Post 

Colleen Rust, LDP class of 2021, was one of the original LDP team who researched how to conduct STEM outreach 

to AI/AN communities. Other members of the Albuquerque leadership team included Kayla Copeland and Jon 

Pena. 

https://youtu.be/YDgs3hf4Fng
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In New Mexico, the SAME partnered with the Pueblo of Santa Ana, New Mexico MESA, and the American Indian 

Services Pre-Freshman Engineering Program (AIS PREP). The Pueblo of Santa Ana wanted people to conduct 

hands-on activities with students as well as funding for kits that will be used for years to come. New Mexico MESA 

used funds to overcome financial barriers associated with travel and brought 115 Navajo students from across 

New Mexico to a day focused on Agricultural STEM Careers. AIS PREP wanted equipment such as 3-D printers, 

robot kits, and Chromebooks.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Santa Ana Youth Hands-on Hydrology Outreach (SAY H20) Program. WMGTT provided STEM kits as well 

as instruction on the building of the Hoover Dam. 

Pueblo of Santa Ana 21st Annual Environmental Fair, Saturday August 27, 

2022 
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Anchorage Post 

Lori Kropidlowski, LDP class of 2022, led the team in Anchorage. 

Lori and her team worked with the Ahtna Native Corporation to develop and run a 3-day STEM, Construction, and 

Survey Career Exploration Camp for high school students and chaperones in Anchorage. The students and 

chaperones were provided stipends, another technique for overcoming financial barriers as identified in the 

original LDP research. 

The camp details came together through a committee of Ahtna shareholder management including Michelle 

Anderson, Kathryn Martin, Jamie Ginn, Tracy Parent, Mercedes (Starr) Knighten, Corina Ewan, and Crystal Ewan, 

all of Athabaskan decent. They met regularly beginning in January 2022 to envision what type of program would 

best serve the young people. The vision was to provide 

opportunity and to educate the youth of the native 

corporation on what the STEM and construction industries 

are and what opportunities Ahtna has to offer for future 

careers. Kathryn Martin also participated in a cultural 

awareness panel which benefitted other Posts such as 

Albuquerque, NM and Panama City, FL who were also 

participating in their own programs. Much care was taken 

to develop a student workbook outlining STEM, survey, and 

construction career options, and a PowerPoint used during 

the program. 

 

115 students in grades 6-12 at NM MESA Ag Career Fair Day. Students would not have 

been able to attend without SAME/UEF support. 
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“                                        

the Ahtna region, I know where these kids 

have come from. I know what it is like to be 

them. Jobs are scarce in the Copper Valley, 

and the ability to gain training or skills is 

even more slim. As a graduating high school 

senior in 2005, all I wanted was a job. An 

ability to make money and support myself 

and potential family. Thank you for doing 

              ’         I                   

these, that can build up the region, pull 

people out of poverty, raise families, and 

change lives. I genuinely appreciate the 

                 I                        ” 

 

Panama City 

Shawna Newman and Samantha Murphy led the effort in Florida. Shawna was interviewed for the LDP research 

project in 2021 and has remained an active advisor throughout the development of We Must Go To Them.  

The Florida team partnered with the Florida Indian Youth Program Camp, which reaches Native American, Native 

Alaskan, and Native Hawaiian students ages 14 – 19 in the Florida/Georgia area. They recognized funding gaps in 

areas such as field trips. Grant funds provided STEM materials for learning activities, instructor support, and field 

trips to the Tallahassee Regional Crime Laboratory and Gulf Specimen Marine Lab and Aquarium. Samantha 

Murphy was a guest speaker at the program, providing information about career opportunities in the 

environmental field. 

 

 

Tulsa 

The involvement of the Tulsa Post came about due to a site change. The original 4th WMGTT site was to be the 

Minot Post, under the leadership of TJ Fackler, one of the original LDP class of 2021 researchers. However, Covid 

and distance created problems that led to this site withdrawing from the project. In the meantime, MSgt Brad 
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Wilson of the Innovative Readiness Training program of the Air National Guard heard about the project and asked 

to participate as an observer. He was overseeing two IRT missions in the summer of 2022, one to build veteran’s 

housing on the Cherokee Reservation in Oklahoma, and the other to build a Senior Center on the Blackfeet 

Reservation in Montana. He was interested in conducting K12 STEM events during the missions. After Minot 

withdrew, the IRT missions became the 4th site. 

In Oklahoma the team investigated a couple options before deciding on purchasing STEM Pathway (robot) kits 

from Kids Spark for the Durbin Feeling Language Center in Tahlequah OK, the capital of the Cherokee Nation. This 

school serves over 180 students with lessons taught in the Cherokee language. The school, with the permission of 

Kids Spark, will translate the activities into the Cherokee language. 

During 2022 MSgt Wilson met with the Blackfeet leadership to investigate their interest in STEM support. As part 

of this, Jeannine Finton from SAME national visited during the Distinguished Visitors event in September which 

led to continuing conversations with staff from the Blackfeet Community College. While no specific actions were 

taken in Montana in 2022 the conversations may open the door to future STEM events. 

 

A 

FEW 

KEY 

TAKEAWAYS: 

Each tribal community will have their own cultural identity and way of life. 

Be sensitive to possible cultural differences. For example, in many Tribes it is a sign of respect to avoid eye contact. 

Reach out to the local community leaders to gain buy-in and develop a plan most likely to impact the community. 

 on’t come to a meeting with the solution—listen to the community and find out what the needs are and what 

they are already doing. 

Remember that financial hurdles exist for most AI/AN communities. Develop plans that minimize costs for 

participants. Providing money for STEM equipment is appreciated. 

Be humble and respectful. Give everyone a chance to speak and do not cut anyone off. 

For more information, including the complete AI/AN STEM Outreach Toolkit, visit the dedicated SAME webpage 

in support of AI/AN Outreach https://www.same.org/events-programs/stem-outreach-to-american-indian-

alaska-natives/. 

Presentation of Robotics Kits to the Durbin Feeling Language Center in Tahlequah OK, 

the capital of the Cherokee Nation. 

https://www.same.org/events-programs/stem-outreach-to-american-indian-alaska-natives/
https://www.same.org/events-programs/stem-outreach-to-american-indian-alaska-natives/
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